LAXTON PARISH COUNCIL
28 April 2015

PRESENT:  Councillors S Yarrow (in the Chair), Collins, Moore, Sweeting and Newton.
Clerk:  Alan Bravey

Ms Whyte attended for item 59/15.
Apologies for absence were submitted by Councillors Bray and M Yarrow.

The Parish Council met at Victory Hall, Laxton.

57/15
MINUTES – Resolved - That the minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 24th March 2015 should be amended to show that at Minute 46/15 it was Councillor Wilkinson who gave the update, and then confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.
58/15
DECLARATIONS OF PECUNIARY AND NON-PECUNIARY INTERESTS – There were no declarations.
59/15
SITING BROWN TOURISTS SIGN DIRECTING TO SALTMARSHE HALL – Ms Whyte explained that she planned to apply to East Riding of Yorkshire Council for permission to erect a number of brown tourist signs to assist visitors find their way to Saltmarshe Hall and wanted to consult the Parish Council on their location.  A number of routes were discussed and it was felt that the roads from Gilberdyke through Balkholme and Kilpin were best equipped to deal with the traffic to Saltmarshe Hall.   

Resolved – That the Council supports the siting of brown tourist signs to Saltmarshe Hall. 

60/15
CLERK UPDATE – The Clerk reported that the Enforcement Officer at East Riding of Yorkshire Council had yet been able to discuss future actions with the developer at the Old Blacksmith Shop, but hoped to do so in the near future.  East Riding of Yorkshire Council had assessed the trees on St Peters Lane but did not consider that any pruning was required.  The Gully Services Manager at East Riding of Yorkshire Council was due to inspect the ongoing problem with the gully outside 7 St Peters Lane.  NALC had launched a Local Council Award Scheme and Laxton Parish Council was eligible to apply.  Cllr Sweeting asked whether any update had been received regarding the homeless gentleman discussed at the last meeting, as Blacktoft Parish Council had been asked by the Police for information on his whereabouts.  
Resolved – (a) that the Clerk would periodically check the status of the enforcement action (b) the Clerk would present more information on the Award Scheme at a future meeting (c) that the Clerk should contact the Police for clarity on reporting the whereabouts of the homeless gentleman and that (d) the inspection chambers should also be reported to the Gully Manager.  

61/15
WARD COUNCILLOR UPDATE – There was no Ward Councillor update. 
62/15
Public participation – There were no members of the public present.
63/15
CORRESPONDENCE - Resolved – (a) that the following correspondence should be received by the Council:
i. ERYC Consultation on Modifications to Local Plan

ii. ERNLLCA Newsletter

iii. ERYC Parish News

iv. ERYC - Invitation to attend a Parish Council planning workshop

v. Ouse and Humber IDB, advising of annual maintenance programme and changes to cross compliance rules on hedge trimming.

vi. BT - offer to adopt Telephone Box for £1
vii. ERNLLCA Members Training

(b) that the Clerk would attend the Planning Workshops (c) that the Parish Council would look to adopt the Laxton Parish BT Phone Box to safeguard the future of the iconic structure.
64/15
PLANNING APPLICATIONS – There were no applications received.
65/15
Highways issues – Councillor Newton explained that a neighbour dispute on Church Close had caused ongoing problems with inconsiderate parking, which was preventing ambulances and coal vehicles accessing the houses at the bottom of the Close.  The Parish Council expressed their disappointment at the situation.  The Clerk reported that Humberside Police had investigated the problem of vehicles travelling on the wrong side of the wrong from Scotts, but could not justify deploying resources to the area because there had only been one reported accident.  Councillor Bray had suggested contacting Laxton Parish Council and Howden Town Council to install road signage on the Highway.  It was noted that on-site signed had been erected at Scotts.
Resolved – (a) That the Clerk should notify the Council’s Housing Department about the situation on Church Close and enquire whether an additional drive could be created (b) that the Clerk should speak to Kilpin Parish Council regarding road signage.

66/15
CONDITION OF EASTRINGTON DRAINAGE BANKS AND RAILWAY CULVERT – Cllr Bray had circulated photos showing that the banks of the Easington Drain had slipped.  Cllr Collins commented that the culvert under the railway line also required attention.  
Resolved – That the Clerk should notify the Drainage Board of these issues and copy the letter to Eastrington Parish Council.  
67/15 PARISH ELECTIONS – The Clerk reported that the Laxton Parish had not been contested and that all Councillors who had submitted nomination forms had therefore been elected and would take up office on the 12th May.  Acceptance of Office forms would be signed at the Annual Parish Meeting.  There was a vacancy for one Parish Councillor, which could be filled by co-option up to 35 days after polling day.  
Resolved – That the Clerk should advertise the vacancy for a Parish Councillor.  
68/15
UPDATE TO THE MEMBER’S CODE OF CONDUCT– The Member’s Code of Conduct previously agreed by the Council was reviewed.   

Resolved – That the code should be re-adopted and that the Clerk should circulate Registers of Interest to Councillors to complete.  

69/15
COMMUNITY LITTER PICK – The Council discussed the benefits of arranging a community litter pick.  It was considered that whilst there was not a huge litter problem, if a litter pick should be encouraged if there was community interest.

Resolved – To place an article in the next Parish Newsletter requesting volunteers.  

70/15
ALLOTMENT COMMITTEE MEETING - Resolved – (a) that the minutes of the Allotment Committee be received and the recommendations contained therein be approved and adopted (b) that the purchase of the petrol trimmer would be subject to an appropriate risk assessment being approved by the Parish Council (c) that the clerk would obtain the original VAT receipt for the purchase of the rotator from Mr Gossop.
71/15
SOCIAL MEDIA POLICY – The Council discussed the potential use of social media as a communications channel.  It was accepted that social media would not be a suitable source of communication to all residents in the Parish, and drawbacks of social media were noted, but it was felt that it could be a useful tool to the Parish Council.

Resolved – (a) That the Parish Council should trial the use of Facebook and Twitter (b) that the Social Media Policy should be adopted (c) that the Clerk should manage the social media sites in accordance with the Social Media Policy.
72/15
LAXTON PARISH COUNCIL WEBSITE – The Clerk gave a demonstration of the draft Parish Council Website.  
Resolved – That the Clerk should make arrangements for the draft website to be published. 

73/15
LAXTON PARISH COUNCIL COMPLAINTS POLICY - The Clerk presented a draft policy that could be used for dealing with any complaints that might be made against the Parish Council.
Resolved – That the Complaints Policy should be adopted.  
74/15
Statement of balances and OUTTURN REPORT FOR 2014/15, ASSET REGISTER UPDATE, SUBMISSION TO EXTERNAL AUDITOR AND accounts for payment - The Clerk reported that in 2014/15 there had been £7561.58 of expenditure and £7534.53 of income.  The bank reconciliation showed £11,210.21 in the current account and £1437.63 in the premium account.  The significant variances between 2013/14 and 2014/15 and the current asset register were noted.  The accounts for payment were:

Clerk Salary and Expenses - £100.54

HMRC - £59.60

Ouse and Humber IDB Drainage Rates - £2.39

Sweeting Brothers - £451.20
Resolved – that the statement of balances and outturn report should be noted and that payments should be approved. 

39/15
AGENDA ITEMS FOR NEXT MEETING, Tuesday, 19 MAY, 7pm MEETING – It was noted that the next meeting would be the Annual Parish Meeting and the Annual General Meeting on the 19 May.
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